SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Minutes of the SEOA Committee Meeting on 12th December 2019 at

43, Brewery Road, Woking, Surrey GU21 4LL.

1
Present

Simon Greenwood
SAX

SEOA Chairman

Angela Darley

GO

SEOA Junior Training Officer
Keith Marsden

HH

SEOA Secretary

Philip Gristwood
MV

SEOA Fixtures Secretary

Jon Darley

GO


Alan Wallis

SN

Mike Bennett

HH


David Dawson

DFOK

Alan Leakey

SLOW 

Janet Biggs

HAVOC
Scott Collier

Vice-Chair British Orienteering
Apologies for Absence
David Saunders
HH

SEOA Treasurer
Neil Crickmore
SO

SEOA Competitions Officer

Susan Marsden
HH

SEOA Membership Secretary
Andrew Evans

DFOK

Barry Jones
SO 
Mike Elliot

MV

Catherine Galvin
LOK

2. Minutes of EGM held on 12th September 2019
Minutes of the EGM held on 12th September 2019 were accepted as a true record.
 3. Minutes of previous Committee Meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 12th September 2019 were accepted as a true record.
4. Matters Arising
The Chairman reminded Clubs to talk to NC regarding SEOA Championships.










Action; All

The Chairman reported that he needed to take the discussion further with regard to the web.










Action; SG

Update on the SEOA owned marquees;

· MB currently has both
· They need some repair and MB was asked to do what he can and come back to the Chairman if more than minimal expenditure is required
· It would be helpful if the SEOA web site had photograph of the marquees. MB to arrange.






Action; MB
· The expense of transporting the marquees to an event should be included within the event expenses.

4. Update from the Board of British Orienteering

Following a Board meeting held on 11th December Scott Collier brought the meeting up to date on a number of items currently being addressed by the Board,

- the Board is currently working on a refresh of the British Orienteering Strategy.


This is currently at a high level and will be consulted on in the new year. 


Further discussion will be held at the SEOA Meeting in March.

- As people know the SportEngland funding is due to cease in March 2021 however there is possibility of further funding beyond that date.
It was noted that all core staff are funded from British Orienteering’s own funds (levys, membership and commercial income). 

- SC commented that the Talent and Performance review, being conducted by Mark Saunders, is progressing well and recommendations are currently being drawn out in advance of discussion in the new year.

The Board is also considering the Membership structure, as it does not currently feel it knows enough about those regular orienteers who are not members.

There will be further consultations, including one with the Membership Secretaries and Treasurers and another with the membership more widely.
Other questions are;



- how significant is cost in whether or not people decide to become members.


- how to address the November 1st cut off



- how to balance membership and levy



- how to make membership more appealing



- what are the options?


The aim will be to bring something to the next British Orienteering AGM.

Staff update;

British Orienteering has identified a new Operations Manager, as a successor to Craig Anthony. This post will be funded entirely by British Orienteering to ensure the postholder can focus on delivering our top priorities.
Also being sought;

- Part time admin for Performance


- Part time Land Access Officer

Insurance

British Orienteering is considering paying an increased premium to cover the third party liability of non-members who compete at events. 

Options for funding this include a differential levy for members/non-members.


British Orienteering will also increase the cover on Equipment at the JK.
E&C minutes


There had been a proposal to ensure that all Level B events had a controller from 
outside the region. This has now been dropped.

This latter raised the question about whether there was a big enough difference between level B and C events. Does the competitor see the difference?

AL asked whether there had been clarification on insurance for competitors with overseas addresses.



SC to check





Action; SC

5. Major Events
Completed Events
 CompassSport Cup Final (2019)
Seemed to go OK, although there was some comment that the results were slow going up.
It was felt that they should be available on the day or that there should be a suitable web announcement.
Future Events
Interland – 2020

A meeting of Team Leaders was held at the end of November. This proved useful in clarifying some specific areas of the International.

Bulletin 1 has now been published.

DFOK have agreed to hold a warm up event on Saturday 29th February.
British Championships weekend (2020)

The Event Coordinators, Helen Errington and Andrew Evans, had provided a written report which is attached as Appendix A.
Because of the failure to find day Organisers HE and AE will organise the days and assist each other. Ed Forman and Jean Fitzgerald will also help

Entries are now open.

Trail ‘O’; Permission has been agreed to use the School grounds and Tom Edelston is due to begin mapping.
SN have agreed to do the parking on the days and SLOW will do the ‘in marquees’ administration.
To confirm the Relay day controller is Charles Daniel (BOK)

British Schools Orienteering Championships (November 2020)
Mostly in hand with HH as lead club and CHIG supporting.
It was noted that there may not need to be a ‘selection’ race due to changes being discussed by ISSF. 
(PMN; The BSOA (www.bsoa.org ) web site seems to indicate in its newsfeed dated 20th November that there will be a selection race but only for complete Schools teams and not select teams.  More clarification is required)

Junior Home International (October 2020)
The Planner and Organiser have been identified.

The individual will be held on the Punch Bowl on Saturday 10th October.

It may be necessary to move the Relays on Sunday 11th October to Hankley Common and Landmarc are to be approached.  
Action; SLOW

Southern Championships (February 2021)
South Ashdown has now been booked for 7th February 2021. This will combine two MV areas. 
Note; the Southern Champs 2020 has been postponed from its current date of 26th January at Long Valley.

Consequently the GO event on Blackheath will be moved from Saturday 25th to Sunday 26th.

Future Agenda Items

· SHI  (2022)  -need bright ideas for possible venues.
· Southern Championships (2024)

· JK (2027)

6. Officers Reports

6.1 
 SEOA Chairman

The Chairman had nothing to add at this time.
6.2        SEOA Secretary

The Secretary reminded the meeting that there are still spaces on the Development Conference on 11-12 January in Burton-On-Trent. Club Secretaries have been circulated with the details.

6.3       SEOA Treasurer

The Treasurer had provided a report (See Appendix B) on the current state of the Association’s finances.

The Committee were happy to accept a projected deficit of around £3k for this year and it was noted that new kit for the Junior squad had been acquired.

Input from membership fees for 2020 will now not appear in the SEOA accounts until October 2020 due to the agreed change in payment arrangements.

6.4
 SEOA Membership Secretary

The Membership Secretary had provided a written summary (See Appendix C). 
It was noted that the decrease in SEOA membership was lower than British Orienteering as a whole.

It was questioned whether Clubs and/or Region knew how many juniors do not have parent members.
6.5       SEOA Competitions Officer

The Competitions Officer had commented that he had a number of questions raised by the combining of the SE Middle Distance Championships with a SEL event,

It is something that the Competitions Officer is looking at.










Action; NC

6.6       SEOA Junior Training Officer

The Junior Training Officer had provided a written report (See Appendix D)

She mentioned that there would be a training session on Saturday 14th December on Ashridge.

She also commented that at the recent JIRC the maps had become water logged and in some cases unreadable. It would now appear that Hassall and Lucking have now changed from Enduro to Pertex waterproof paper.

6.7      SEOA and BOF Fixtures 

The Fixtures Secretary reported that a Fixtures list had recently been published.
He reported that we have 9 events scheduled in the is season’s SEL and 9 or 10 in season 20/21.

There are also 5 GLOSS events scheduled in 2020 but none, yet, for 2021.

A YBT round has been scheduled next March in Hainault and LOK is organising a CSC round in Hampstead Heath in March.

7. Development in SEOA
Reports had been received from Andrew Evans with regard to the ‘Volunteering ‘ project and from Barry Jones/Phil Conway with regard to the ‘Juniors’ project. (See Appendices E, F and G)
The ‘Juniors’ project was dealt with first.

A report had been received from Phil Conway regarding the New Forest training. The general impression was that it had been successful but there were question marks over the organisation. 

More feedback was obviously required. 

It was felt that it was a worthwhile exercise that could be repeated but possibly elsewhere. 
On the more general development of juniors in the Region a couple of comments were made.

· where should the focus be; on clubs with low numbers of juniors or those which could be developed further. Why not both groups?

· There is obviously a need to collate current practice and then to disseminate it for the benefit of all clubs

· There is a need for more qualified coaches at all levels.

With regard to ‘Volunteers’  a number of points were made and questions asked;


- are they put off by the need for certain qualifications


- are they put off by feeling need to gain more experience


- what proportion of the membership are ‘active volunteers’.


- do small clubs rely on the same officials for every event
- there needs to be a plan for sustainability following any initial development

- we need to plan to help volunteers to step up to the next level

- clubs are different and have different needs; any education/tutors must be flexible enough to recognise this

(Power point may be a better base for this than video; AL to check with AE what material he has.





Action; AL)
 - we need to get more information and statistics and as with ‘Juniors’ above it needs to be collated and disseminated.

With regard to thanking helpers and ‘help lines’, it was felt that clubs need to be thanking their helpers. SEOA already routinely thanks officials involved in Regional and above level events.

As for ‘helpline’; each club should have a contact for helping volunteers and should be able to escalate specific questions to members or more experienced individuals in the Region.
The meeting agreed;

- Development will appear higher in the agenda at the next meeting on 12th March

- Phil Conway will be invited to attend that item on the agenda.

8. Any other business

It was agreed that the SE Relays could be held on Chantries subject to suitable parking being found.










Action; GO

For information;


Orienteering Foundation is looking to fund a video on POCs. 
SLOW are aiming to add two further videos to the current series. They would appreciate ideas.  Urban?










Action; All

9. Date of next meetings 

12th March 2020 (at Trinity Methodist Church, Woking, GU21 4LH)
11th June 2020 (including AGM) (at Trinity Methodist Church, Woking, GU21 4LH)
3rd September 2020 (Note change of date)
APPENDIX A
SEOA MEETING ON 12 DECEMBER 2019

BOC 2020 UPDATE

This note updates the Committee on developments since September.

Land access and map

There are no changes to the land access position and all agreements are in place. The map has been completed for the Long and Relays. Tom Edelsten is to map the school for the TrailO.

Partnership agreement and budget

The partnership agreement approved at the last SEOA meeting has now been signed. It uses a cost sharing basis of 2/3rds of any net surplus to British Orienteering and 1/3rd to SEOA. The event budget has been approved by British Orienteering and reviewed by our Treasurer. It shows income of £9,000 of which £3,000 would be due to SEOA. The budget is attached. No sponsorship has been secured. 

Contracting

Fabian4 and Eddie Speak are engaged to do the Entries and Results respectively. Entries are in the testing phase and go live on 9 December. The Long Controller has suggested 1:7,500 maps for some junior and ultravet courses as this is a current request from LOC to the Competitions Committee but this is being resisted because it is too late given it changes the course and age class combinations. 

Contracts have been arranged for First Aid, Toilets, Bibs, Commentary, Radio Controls and Electrical Equipment. Tom’s, Onosh and CompassPoint will attend. Marquee quotes have been received. The Orienteering Foundation is providing financial support for tracking devices for the Elites but large screens are considered too expensive to use for these events. 

Timetable

A detailed timetable has been prepared 

Teams 

Coordinators 


Helen Errington (HH) and Andrew Evans (DFOK)

Long Organisers

Helen Errington (Andrew Evans as back up)

Long Planners


Mike Elliot and Dan Sullivan (both MV)

Long Controller

Terry Smith (SOC) assisted by Chris Huthwaite (BAOC)


Relay Organisers

Andrew Evans (Helen Errington as back up)

Relay Planners

Tony Burton (MV) and Barbara Greissner (SLOW)

Planning coordinator

Neil Crickmore (SO)

Safety Officer


Simon Ling (MV)

Arena Manager

Neil Crickmore (SO)

Volunteer Coordinators
Jean Fitzgerald (SAX) (Long) and Ed Forman (SO) (Relay)

Publicity


Alan Leakey (SLOW)

Equipment (non-SI)

Charlie Turner (SLOW)

Equipment (SI)


Jon Darley (GO)

Entries coordinator

Nigel Saker (SLOW)

Enquiries coordinator

Diane Leakey (SLOW)

Start team leaders

Ronan Cleary (LOK)) (Long) and TBC (DFOK) (Relay)

Next steps

Send proposed control sites and competitor flows to some of the landowners

SAG enquiry has been submitted and a response is awaited

Allocate clubs who have not expressed a preference to roles or to individual days for volunteering

Photos and other publicity material to be added to the website when available

Helen Errington and Andrew Evans

8 December 2019

APPENDIX B
	INCOME & EXPENDITURE STATEMENT          6 DECEMBER 2019

	
		
	INCOME

	
	Subscriptions

	3,309.00


	Event levies

	2,163.60


	Miscellaneous 

	0.00


	TOTAL INCOME

	5,472.60


		
	EXPENDITURE

	
	Junior grants

	3,078.35


	Junior training / expenses

	2,413.35


	Equipment

	0.00


	English Orienteering Council

	769.00


	Development courses & conferences

	1,003.49


	Web site hosting

	135.00


	Room hire

	148.50


	Officers' expenses

	0.00


	Competitions

	444.47


	Miscellaneous

	2,399.32


		
	TOTAL EXPENDITURE 

	10,391.48


		
	SURPLUS/(DEFICIT)

	(4,918.88)


		
	Net Assets @ 1 January

	24,240.54


		
	TOTAL NET ASSETS

	19,321.66


		

		
		

	

	


REPORT FROM TREASURER DECEMBER 2019

There is likely to be a considerable deficit at the end of 2019, although the figure of £4,919 above is not a true reflection of the scale of this deficit as: 

a. The figure includes the SEOA contribution to SLOW’s payment of the deposit on the event centre and accommodation for the 2020 JHI, as agreed by the Committee in June 2019 (£1,584). This will be recouped in 2020, once entry fees are received.

b. The region is still owed levy payments for the final four level B events of 2019. These are likely to total £500-600.

The deficit for the year will, therefore, be of the order of £3,000. 

There has been some exceptional expenditure during the year, including: 

a. The purchase of colour coded award badges (£357).

b. The purchase of new O-tops for the Junior Squad (£815).
The major expenditure has been on junior training (£2,413), junior grants (£3,078) and development grants (£1,003). 

In previous years, the income and expenditure – after taking account of exceptional costs or event income – have been fairly closely balanced. 

Actions for 2020

At the 2019 AGM the subscription, affiliation and levy rates for 2020 were set, so income for next year is likely to be similar to that in 2019. I propose that we monitor expenditure next year to assess whether 2019 represents an exceptional year (for example, we had a particularly high numbers of juniors representing the region or country and selected for training camps), before deciding whether to increase income. We should also monitor the effect(s) of changing in the way we collect individual and junior SEOA subscriptions.

As both the current account balance and SEOA reserves remain in extremely healthy positions, a deficit during one or two years is not of immediate concern. Furthermore, BOC 2020 is budgeted in a manner that should yield a contribution to the region.
APPENDIX C
SEOA membership Report December 2019
The report is for 2019 end October
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	2019
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	
	2018
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	
	% increase
	
	% junior

	BAOC
	
	13
	3
	
	16
	
	BAOC
	
	9
	0
	
	9
	
	78
	
	19

	CHIG
	
	37
	4
	
	41
	
	CHIG
	
	44
	7
	
	51
	
	-20
	
	10

	DFOK
	
	62
	17
	
	79
	
	DFOK
	
	64
	15
	
	79
	
	0
	
	22

	GO
	
	45
	25
	
	70
	
	GO
	
	52
	32
	
	84
	
	-17
	
	36

	HAVOC
	
	6
	0
	
	6
	
	HAVOC
	
	6
	0
	
	6
	
	0
	
	0

	HH
	
	155
	119
	
	274
	
	HH
	
	147
	122
	
	269
	
	2
	
	43

	LOK
	
	51
	10
	
	61
	
	LOK
	
	49
	8
	
	57
	
	7
	
	16

	MV
	
	72
	14
	
	86
	
	MV
	
	61
	11
	
	72
	
	19
	
	16

	RAFO
	
	6
	1
	
	7
	
	RAFO
	
	7
	1
	
	8
	
	-13
	
	14

	SAX
	
	94
	32
	
	126
	
	SAX
	
	99
	30
	
	129
	
	-2
	
	25

	SLOW
	
	188
	28
	
	216
	
	SLOW
	
	176
	37
	
	213
	
	1
	
	13

	SN
	
	39
	17
	
	56
	
	SN
	
	40
	20
	
	60
	
	-7
	
	30

	SO
	
	212
	73
	
	285
	
	SO
	
	214
	84
	
	298
	
	-4
	
	26

	 
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	 
	
	 

	TOTAL
	 
	982
	345
	 
	1327
	
	TOTAL
	 
	968
	367
	 
	1335
	
	-1
	
	26


There has been a gradual decrease of membership (8 this year and 8 last). However this year there has been a larger decrease (22) in junior members.
APPENDIX D
South East Juniors Report   December 2019

We went to junior interregional champs in September on came 5th overall. Lots of map issues in the pouring rain in the Saturday affected some of our potential top scorers. In the relay the girls team came 3rd, an excellent finish to a very wet weekend.

We’ve had 2 training days since then and have another one at Ashridge on Sat 14th. We are hoping to have a training weekend in February but waiting to see what happens with event dates.

Hawkshead weekend 8 juniors attended the JROS Hawkshead weekend. Thanks to Carol Lovegrove, Nick Jarvis, Jonny Crickmore and Tamsin Moran for coaching them over the weekend.

Angela
APPENDIX E

New Forest Junior Camp Nov 2019 Report

Juniors from clubs across the 3 southern regions assembled at the Youth Hostel in Burley, New Forest for a 2-day training camp during the November Classic weekend.  21 juniors aged 11-13 years at Yellow-Orange standard from SO, GO, DFOK & SLOW plus SN, SOC, SARUM, QO and WIM came together for a weekend of orienteering training and fun social time.  The list of juniors can be viewed here.  
On the Friday evening was a mini Night-O through the forest next to the hostel.  For most, this was their first try at Night-O, so the 600m course with 7 controls had glowsticks to sign the way.   

The weather closed in through the night, with very poor weather early Saturday morning.  It was decided to delay starting the training until 12 noon, instead watching the rugby or playing Uno.  Once the wild weather subsided, the group headed out to Wilverley Inclosure, a lovely “Gruffalo Wood”, with a nice variety of features.  After a coaching reminder about orientating the map and attack points, the juniors ran a Short Orange and then divided into teams for a “Harris Relay”.    
On Sunday the group headed over to the November Classic. All the camp juniors completed their course and were happily reunited with their parents to round off the weekend. 

Parental feedback:

· “My son said he really enjoyed it and would definitely go again next year” 

· “This camp is very beneficial for many juniors, since they don’t get dedicated training in their club and are too young for their regional squad”
· “We appreciated the choice of arriving on Friday evening or Saturday morning”
· “The social aspect is great, helping them make new orienteering friendships at an early age”. 

9 parent volunteers with DBS checks supported the camp.  Many thanks to them, the YHA staff, Colin Hicks (SOC) for help with permissions, and members of SARUM who made the camp such a great success.  

Conclusion

This form of camp aims to help juniors who need support and encouragement to move forward with their orienteering.   It helps juniors who are beyond the beginner stage, but not yet at the regional squad level.   This camp provides some simple social ties to other children from nearby clubs who may become friends.    

The link to the November Classic was particularly successful, with a clear win-win for SOC and the families.  53 runners were entered on the Orange course on Sunday.   The urban race on the Saturday is not particularly attractive for juniors, so a weekend junior camp is a good alternative.  

BOF has trialled similar camps elsewhere before in other regions, using Outward Bound Activity Centres, both during weekends and half-term weeks.  The format used this time of YHA accommodation over a weekend, with a major event on Sunday has proved more successful.   

Phil Conway (GO/BOF) & Liz Yeadon (SARUM/SCOA Dev’t) took the lead on this project, and would like to make this junior camp a regular fixture in the autumn calendar, subject to agreement by the three regions and SOC.   They will liaise with the regions & SOC during 1Q/2020 to create a proposal for another iteration in Nov 2020 and will bring the proposal to the three committees by Mar 2020.   
SEOA committee are thanked for their financial support for this year. 
Financial Summary

[image: image1.emf]YHA Accommodation & Food £2,673 Income from parents £1,020

Misc (maps, admin, expenses etc.) £204 Contribution from regions £462

Contribution from BOF £1,395

£2,877 £2,877


APPENDIX F

SEOA Development Project Update – Dec 2019

SE Juniors

SEOA sponsor – Barry Jones, SO


BOF Dev’t support – Phil Conway

Long-term project objectives

1. Grow junior membership and participation in the region to 33% of total by 2025 
2. Support SEOA clubs to offer junior development activities that are active, local and fun

3. Improve junior social & networking opportunities  

Areas of Work

a) South Junior Camp – Nov 2019 





· Successfully completed, see separate report. 
b) Club Support
· BOF has completed a review of all English clubs on the status of their junior development.  This includes calculating their junior membership as a percentage of total membership.  The data for SEOA clubs is shown below.
[image: image2.emf]SEOA Junior Membership - Nov 1st 2019

Total Juniors Junior %

CHIG 40 4 10%

DFOK 77 17 22% Junior % # Clubs

GO 71 25 35% 0-19% 4

HH 276 120 43% 20-30% 3

LOK 61 10 16% 30%+ 2

MV 86 14 16%

SAX 126 32 25%

SLOW 209 28 13%

SO 287 73 25%

Membership


Phil Conway would like to engage with 2 SEOA clubs in 2020, to help them increase their junior membership.  This can include simple steps such as:

· Making the club website more family friendly

· Contacting local families via social media

· Helping the club with “meet & greet” presence at club local events  

· Recruiting and coaching a small cohort of juniors

· Helping the club build a team for Yvette Baker e.g. 5 juniors for the Shield. 

Phil is keen to help any of the RED clubs above and will be contacting them in the New Year.   If any SEOA club would like to get in touch, they should e-mail Phil on pconway@britishorienteering.org.uk    
APPENDIX G
SEOA Development Project Update – Dec 2019

SE Volunteers

Nominated sponsor – Andrew Evans, DFOK
BOF Dev’t support – Phil Conway

Project objectives

1. Grow the base of qualified volunteers in the region to take on key voluntary roles 

2. Work with BOF to produce standardised volunteer skills courses, using existing materials and offerings where available  

3. Deliver the courses online as a low-cost on-demand way to meet volunteer training needs

4. Share examples of good practice between clubs.   

Main areas of work

a) Courses 

· We have now sourced presentation-based courses for:

1) Organising an Event

2) Course Planning

3) Event Safety 

4) L1 & L2 Coaching.   

· Next step:  The work to update these will start in Jan 2020 with a target to finish by end of year.   The volunteer survey (see below) will identify higher priority courses.    

b) Course delivery   




 

· After a teleconf call in early Dec with Peter Brooke (BOF development lead for Volunteering), it has been agreed that the BOF webinar platform will be used to deliver the four volunteering training courses in video format.  After live presentation, they will be stored on the BOF YouTube channel, so they can be accessed by any volunteer in the future.    
· These courses need be straightforward to find in future, so it is suggested that there will be a “Volunteer Training“ webpage on the BOF website that contains links to these video-based courses.  
· The production standards for each course needs to be at a sufficient level of quality to ensure they are well received.  BOF will investigate how to produce this level of quality in a cost-effective manner.      
· Next step: BOF to produce a plan & timeline for course delivery through 2020.  
c) Understanding club needs   




 

· Next step:  The proposed survey of SEOA club needs has now been re-scheduled for January 2020.  The output from this will feed into the work on the training courses, addressing the challenges raised by clubs in the survey and sharing tips and advice on good volunteering practice.   
· BOF feel that such a survey is a good idea and could be rolled out in other regions following the SEOA experience. This survey will help to identify any questions that need altering, but the base information the SEOA survey provides will help BOF to get processes and work underway.   
d) Thanking volunteers

· Talking to volunteers has given some clear feedback:

1) Being thanked is important if the club would like them to volunteer again

2) It needs to be clear, sincere and not “over-scripted”

3) When organising gets tough (e.g. time pressures leading up to the event, last minute permission issues or safety matter on the day), some organisers need additional support. The controller exists as a support & checking function for planners, but there is no comparable support for organisers.   

4) Parkrun puts in a large amount of time & effort to publicly thank volunteers, so we should try to emulate parts of what it does (not all).  

5) Some larger SEOA clubs have a Volunteer Manager (e.g. SO), but most clubs don’t staff this role.    

· At club level, it is good practice for an event organiser to thank the task volunteers who helped on the day.  The club Chair should also thank the main event officials.   Clubs with healthy volunteering often recognise their volunteers through the club website and social media.  

· At a SEOA level, we can consider two additional Actions: 

6) SEOA Chair to write to all organisers and planners of National Level B events in the region, expressing thanks after the event is completed.   

7) Set up an “SEOA Organiser’s Helpline” – one experienced individual who is prepared to offer advice to any organiser.  This mentoring may already take place anyway in a club, but this helpline would be also available to any volunteer who feels exposed or under undue pressure.       

· Next step:  Committee to consider and approve Actions 1) & 2) above.  









Phil Conway and Andrew Evans 
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